+STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES’
BRAIN INJURY COMMITTEE

October 7, 2013 – 2:00 PM

Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown, DE
PRESENT:  Ann Phillips, Chair-Parent/Family Voices; Dee Anderson, DDDS/PASRR; Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Tammy Clifton, DVR; Esther Curtis, Point of Hope; Debbie Dunlap, Parent; Tony Horstman, SCPD/Parent; Mary Fox, DPCI; Kim Marsh, United Health Care;         J. Kevin Massey, DPH; Carolyn Morris, DSAAPD; Liz Schantz, Consumer; Dara Schumaier, DHSS/DSAMH Kristin Cosden, GACEC (for Wendy Strauss); Kyle Hodges, Staff and Jo Singles, Support Staff.
ABSENT:  Brian Hartman, Vice-Chair; Felicia Connor, Open Door, Inc.;  Dr. Jane Crowley, A.I. duPont Hospital; Lisa Furber, BIAD; Jody Hougentogler, Parent; Julie Leusner, DSCYF/DPBHS; Chris Long, DHSS/DDDS; and Dale Matusevich, DOE;  and Al Rose, DDC. 
Guest:  Lynda Mosley – DPCI
CALL TO ORDER:
Ann called the meeting to order at 2:08 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves.
ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA:

There were no additions or deletions to the agenda. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the September 9, 2013 minutes as submitted.  
BUSINESS

TBI Trust Fund

Ann referred to the revised Draft TBI Fund Policy and Application for TBI Assistance (handouts).  Kyle gave a brief background on the TBI Trust Fund and its purpose which is to provide services for people with traumatic brain injury.  Kyle stated that Brian had developed draft legislation.  Although the legislation has not yet been introduced, the SCPD was given a total of $40,000 to start a pilot.  He explained that a small working group has been meeting to draft a policy and application.   Referrals are expected from DHSS and A.I. duPont Hospital.  Kyle commented that if the pilot is successful, the intent is to pass legislation and have sustained funding by collecting surcharges from moving violations and expand the pilot.  He stated that good stories are needed to show beneficial use of the funds.  

Dee commented that her group has about 10 people with brain injuries that live in the community.  Kyle reviewed several minor changes on the draft policy (in track change format).   Kyle explained that the working group decided to keep the definition of traumatic brain injury the same to be consistent with the legislation.  He added that it can be changed at a later time to include anoxia and hypoxia type of brain injuries.  Esther commented that she was fine with this.

Kyle explained that the inclusion of children did not have to be specifically stated, although this Committee had voted to include children since it does not exclude children because they would be included under DHSS/Medicaid/CHIP.  Kyle referenced the third bullet on page 2 of the policy which could be considered a catch-all and include children.  Tony asked if children qualifying for DDDS funding could also get funding under the proposed TBI Fund.  Comment was made that the TBI Fund would be payer of last resort.  Kyle commented that the working group had discussed putting caps on the request for funding, but this will be decided upon review of the applications received.  Ann added that we wanted the pilot to show as many examples of the benefits derived.  Kyle added that a Report is due in January.  A motion was made to approve the revised Draft TBI Policy.  This motion was seconded and approved, with no one opposing.  

Kyle reviewed the Draft Application and the revisions that were made.  Ann recommended adding a glossary for those that do not know what some of the desired services mean.  Kyle will also check with DHSS to see how they handle this.  Esther stated that the BIAD website had a glossary which explains terminology related to brain injury which could be attached to the Application.  Kristen asked about the amount of space provided regarding TBI Diagnosis & Source/Documentation.  Kyle commented that we will ensure that this can be expanded and that documentation can be attached.  A motion was made to approve the revised Draft Application, including adding a glossary.  This motion was seconded and approved, with no one opposing.    

Assessment Update

Ann commented about the extensive work that Debbie did researching assessments from other states.  Kyle commented that there was a meeting held on 9/27/13 with representatives from DMMA and DSAAPD.  Debbie gave a summary of this meeting, including the main points covered:   
· the cross walking of Delaware’s MCO’s instruments with the Colorado and New Mexico Assessments, including concrete parts of the questions;
· talk with the MCOs about the dynamic of the interview, including allowing time for interviewing the client and the caregiver;  
· training for case managers on brain injuries and interviewing people with brain injuries.  
Kyle commented that there are other techniques or approaches that other states utilize.  Debbie added that one of the DSAAPD nurses commented during the meeting that she really liked the New Mexico Assessment because it asked questions about IADLs which indicates cognitive limitations.  Ann commented that verbal cueing is very important during the interview process and should be part of the assessment.  Debbie commented that caregiver training and a respite benefit limit had been discussed as being under special services.  Ann clarified that respite hours are now called personal hours and can be increased by the case manager if requested.  

Debbie commented that another informational piece to come of the meeting was that the ADRC also has resources.  Ann explained that ADRC has Options Counseling and is offered to any adult who requests it; it includes as assessment of what is needed to continue to live in the home.  Carolyn added that it helps people determine their options.  Carolyn clarified that there are Caregiver Resource Centers located throughout the state; ADRC is contacted by directly calling.. 
Debbie spoke about the behavioral aspects of some brain injured people and the impact that their behaviors have on the whole family, which needs to be addressed through counseling.  Kim commented that behavioral health services are approved for clients and they are assigned a behavioral health case manager, but does not know the amount of hours allowed.  Kyle asked if DPCI has similar services; Mary confirmed this.  Ann asked Kim why this is not brought up when there are quarterly visits or at least once a year.   Kim explained that the initial assessment determines if behavior health services are needed.  This is reviewed at least at 90 day intervals.  At any time a behavioral health case manager can be assigned.  Kim explained this can be looked at any time and at least every 90 days and at any time a behavioral case manager can be assigned.  Kyle commented that this is where the disconnect seems to be and is being addressed.  Debbie commented that behavioral health issues may not have to be addressed in a day treatment program.  Dara commented that DSAMH is offering more services to the community that had not been previously offered and the community health centers are being restructured into a more integrated care provision; assessments and referrals would be based on need.  Kyle suggested developing a continuum of care in the assessment process in the context of TBI.  Dara will take this message back to her agency as they look at how the assessment centers will work.  Dara explained the 1915(i) waiver process, which will change how Medicaid reimburses DSAMH for services and allow them to pull down more dollars for substance abusers.  Debbie commented that collaboration among agencies was critical.  Ann commented that the problem is that if someone is served by a waiver from one agency they cannot receive services through another agency’s waiver.  Dara commented that they are working on smoothing out the access wrinkles through coordination and thereby optimizing the dollars.  Kyle stated that he hopes the TBI Trust Fund will be able to help in the area of cognitive services.  

Debbie spoke about discussion during the meeting regarding the cap on cognitive rehabilitation services covered under the LTC Waiver and that there is not a written cap on the number of hours of services; a client needs prior authorization.  Debbie wanted additional clarification.  Kyle will request the menu of services for someone with TBI and the maximum number of hours.  Debbie stated that Bill Love had expressed interest in getting information on a national model for continuum of care.  Kyle explained that the next step is for DSAAPD and DMMA to bring the information derived from the meeting to the MCOs.  Ann thanked Debbie for all the work she has done.  Kyle will follow-up with DSAAPD and DMMA if he does not hear back after a period of time.                                             
Youth Concussion Summit Press Conference
Kyle spoke about a Youth Concussion Summit Press Conference held at Brandywine High School regarding the Action Plan (handout) that came out of the May 21st Summit.  The three main recommendations were:

1. Establish a uniform documentation protocol between the medical community and the schools, for both sports and non-sports related concussions.
2. Develop a training program for healthcare providers focused on the diagnosis and management of concussions.  Consider statutory change that would require physicians who managed concussion to complete approved training in diagnosis, management and return to activity (school and sports).  

3. Establish a Youth Sports Advisory Council to address education and regulation of community, recreational and travel sports programs.

The plan is to reconvene in late November or early December to discuss moving forward on these recommendations.  Kyle asked if anyone had questions or comments.  Ann commented that it would be great to have a young person on this Committee to represent the youth we want involved.  Kyle will keep the Committee updated on the Summit.                 

DDDS Family Support Waiver

Ann stated that Jane Gallivan has been asking various advocacy groups throughout the state if she could attend as a guest speaker at some of their functions and meetings to get input on what people would like to have included in the Family Support Waiver, which will be submitted in April.  Ann’s group, Family Voices, is hosting a meeting on October 16th, 5:30 pm, at the Charlton School, Dover.  Ann asked if there is something specific related to brain injury that people wanted included in the Waiver, it can be discussed now and Ann will bring the information to the October 16th meeting or people could attend one of the other meetings in October.  Jane can also be contacted directly or comments can be sent to Kyle.  Tony commented that the JFC is supporting these efforts and these meetings are open to the public.  Kyle referred to an email from Jane (handout).  Ann asked to be copied on emails submitted to ensure that input does not get buried.  Debbie suggested contacting Lisa Furber to see if BIAD is interested.        
Tammy commented that DVR frequently picks up the tab for employment related services and are obligated to look at comparable benefits, but they are not limited by other Divisions’ waiver restrictions.  Debbie commented that many people with brain injuries are not eligible for DDDS services because they cannot meet the eligibility criteria for services.  Dee commented that there is an appeal process if someone does not agree with the denial.  Ann commented that she had suggested to an interested group to get more information by researching the internet to see what other states have done.        
BIAD Report

There was no report at this time. 
Membership

Kyle explained that Membership will be a standing item on the agenda.  He asked members if they know someone is interested in participating contact him or have them attend a meeting.  Dee provided her business card.  Dee commented that DDDS sometimes provides case management along with DSAAPD in specific cases.        
OTHER BUSINESS

none
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Tammy announced that she is a new member on BIAD’s Board of Directors.  The next BIAD fundraiser is “Embellish Your Mellon” event on November 2nd, 6:30-9:30 pm, Harry’s Savoy Grill, Wilmington.  Tammy will email a copy of the flyer to Kyle for distribution.  They are also soliciting donations for a silent auction and she can be contacted for additional information.  
Ann announced that tomorrow is Family Voices’ monthly MCO call and encouraged people to call with any issues.  Ann explained that the purpose of these calls is to educate and resolve MCO-related issues.  Additional information can be found on the Family Voices’ website, including the phone number.  These calls occur the 2nd Tuesday of every month.           

Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 3:40 pm.  The next Committee meeting is scheduled for Monday, November 4, 2013, Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown.  Kyle will be on vacation and will let everyone know in advance if the meeting is cancelled.     
Respectively submitted,
Jo Singles
SCPD Administrative Specialist
S:bic/oct13min
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